BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL

PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held on 26th November 2020

[Meeting held on Zoom platform]

178/20
PRESENT:


Cllrs Robert Bettley-Smith, Mandy Berrisford, Neil Bullock, Seb Daly, Graham Ecclestone, Dave Hales, Richard Head, Dave Karling, Tony Reah, Frank Speed, Ian Walton and Chris Watkin.  

179/20
IN ATTENDANCE:


County Cllr Northcott.


Borough Cllrs Gary and Simon White.


Sergeant Phil Smart.


Gwyn Griffiths (Clerk).

180/20
Members considered the declaration of interests in agenda items.  Cllr Reah declared a personal interest in planning application 20/00916 through a family connection to the applicant.

181/20
There were no members of the public present to engage in public participation.

182/20
RESOLVED that subject to any necessary corrections identified by Cllr Watkin (whose connection to the meeting had failed at this point)* the minutes of the meeting of 22nd October 2020 be approved as a true record and be signed by the Chairman. 

183/20
Cllr Bullock introduced Sergeant Phil Smart as the Neighbourhood Sergeant for the Newcastle area, including Betley, Balterley and Wrinehill.



Cllr Smart explained his role as the Sergeant with responsibility for neighbourhood policing across the whole of the borough. He had previous experience of working in the area and although he would not be involved in individual day to day policing matters he would be the appropriate contact for any ongoing concerns.



The Chairman welcomed Sgt Smart and thanked him for making time available to introduce himself and his role to the council. He explained that Cllr Bullock was the general point of contact for Parish Council and Policing issues and that this should allow clear and effective communication.



Sgt Smart was again thanked for giving up his time to liaise with the council.

184/20
The Clerk reported that he had continued to deal with urgent business as necessary, in consultation with the Chairman, Vice-Chairman and other members as appropriate.  Payments made would be reported under the appropriate agenda item.

185/20
The Chairman had reported as appropriate by e-mail to members since the last meeting. He summarised the situation regarding the Christmas lighting on the Memorial Garden and asdvised that appropriate electrical work had been carried out at a cost of £80 to be met from the appropriate budget line.

RESOLVED that the Chairman’s actions be noted and endorsed.
186/20 The Vice-Chairman had nothing to report which would not duplicate the reports of others or later agenda items.

187/20
The Clerk presented his report to members.  The External Auditors had now completed their work on the Annual Return of Accounts and Governance Statement 2019-20. They had issued a “clean” report but had commented on two items: 

There was a small error in the way in which the Clerk had completed the Accounting Statement in that Council Tax Support Grant had been included as precept income rather than as other income. This had now been corrected.

The Report noted that the failure to publish the Notice of Public Inspection in 2019 had not been repeated in 2020.

RESOLVED that the Council records its formal thanks to the Clerk and Responsible Financial Officer for his excellent work.

188/20
County Cllr Northcott presented his report to members, which included the following:



It had been a busy month. Perhaps most significantly, Staffordshire had moved into Tier 3 restrictions that day. There had been a slight fall in cases since the decision but with cases at 317 and 406 per 100,000 respectively for Staffordshire and Newcastle-under-Lyme the situation remained grave, The Outbreak Board was now meeting twice weekly. Staffordshire had been earmarked by the Government for rapid testing at a rate of 10,000 per week.



Employment trends locally were encouraging with few notices of redundancies (suggesting that furlough was effective) and opportunities in logistics. Indeed there had been a fall in Universal Credit claims between July and October, though a sharp rise had been expected.  The next round of financial support packages to employers were being processed.



The final economic impact of Covid was still difficult to assess, and Brexit effects would also play a part. Surveying by the County had shown 63% of respondents felt the overall impact (economic and other factors) had been negative though positives included increasing use of local areas and greater community activism, which the Council would seek to encourage and develop.



Work on pothole repairs was continuing aided by the lack of gritting work to date with 363 repairs completed; 1,834 gullies had been emptied and 1,272 patching jobs completed.



He was aware of the fencing which had been erected on Checkley Lane and of the concerns of local residents. The County Council was of the view that the fence was there to prevent over-run of the verge and hedgeline and would not be pursuing the matter. However it had been discussed with the landowner.



Strategic changes had been proposed, led by the West Midlands Ambulance Service (WMAS), for the Community First Responders (CFR) scheme which he knew was of particular importance to the rural areas. A Freedom of Information request had established that the CFRs were overwhelmingly the first on scene at incidents though the significance of this was disputed by WMAS. The County Scrutiny process would be reviewing the proposals and he would be watching keenly.



Members indicated they were unhappy that the County Council seemed to consider obstructing the highway on Checkley Lane, at a point where it had already been narrowed, to be acceptable. .The junction was now effectively of single vehicle width. Cllr Northcott responded that the County felt the landowner had acted in good faith believing that he was acting appropriately.



The Chairman reminded Cllr Northcott of the suggestion that the Parish Council might be willing to provide some additional/ match funding to allow work to clear some of the overgrown pavements in the area. Had he been able to progress this suggestion? Cllr Northcott responded that the appropriate officer had been unavailable but that he had now e-mailed Mr Greatbatch.



The Chairman thanked Cllr Northcott for his report and for all his efforts on behalf of the parish and its residents.

189/20
Cllrs Gary & Simon White presented their report to members, which included the following:



The meeting of the Full Council had been postponed and would now be held as a hybrid meeting on 16th December.



Notice of the outcome of the Future High Streets Bid had also been postponed and was now expected in mid-December.



A member asked if any funding was available for community facilities such as the Village Hall. Although a grant had been received at the beginning of lockdown there had been stasis since then. Only one group booking had been made since then and such a lack of bookings would have a serious impact on Betley and other village halls.



The Borough Councillors indicated that they believed that venues which qualified in March would qualify for further support and suggested checking on the Coronavirus section of the Borough Council website.



Locally the planning application for land adjacent to The Summer House had been refused by officers and they had therefore withdrawn their call-in.  The appeal at wellbank had been dismissed.



The Hybrid Bill for Phase 2a of HS2 (the section covering Birmingham to Crewe) had passed through the Lords and Final Reading was scheduled for 7th December with Royal Assent expected by Christmas.



Refurbishment of Junction 15 was expected in late 2021 (to allow access to/from construction sites) with the main build taking place between mid-2022 and mid-2029, with the route opening in 2031.



A member raised concerns about the impact the Covid restrictions were having on hospitality venues, particularly wet-led public houses which were often at the heart of communities.



The councillors responded that although the Borough distributed funding they could only follow the rules as set out by the government. If members felt that a sector was not being adequately supported the best step was to lobby Aaron Bell as the local M.P.

190/20
Cllr Bullock reported that the Community Speed Watch Scheme had been suspended again as a result of Coronavirus controls. Members also considered access to the data recorded by the Speed Monitoring Devices.

RESOLVED that Cllr Bullock be authorised to take necessary steps to allow the Council to access the data.

191/20
Cllr Daly reported on activities at the school. There had been no cases of Covid recorded, attendance was holding up well and parents and children were operating the bubble system effectively.

192/20
Members considered the following planning application.



20/00916/FUL Two-storey side extension and demolition of existing garage and conservatory, Joyden, New Road, Wrinehill.


RESOLVED  that the Parish Council has no objection subject to the Local Planning Authority satisfying itself that the application is in accordance with Local Plan policies in respect to footprint.

193/20
The Clerk advised members of the following decision notices.

20/00761/FUL  Timber clad retaining wall, Twemlow Cottage, Ivydene, Betley - PERMITTED

20/00751/FUL  Replacement conservatory, Linnen Cottage, Main Road, Betley - PERMITED

20/00717/FUL  Detached dwelling and double garage, land adj to Summer House, New Road, Wrinehill - REFUSED  
20/00681/FUL  Stables, tack room and barn, Pear Tree Lake Farm, Balterley - PERMITTED
193/20
Members considered a briefing note on planning policy prepared by the Clerk.



RESOLVED that the briefing note be received.
194/20
Cllr Head provided an update on the Neighbourhood Plan.  Regulation 14 Consultation would close the following day. There had been a modest level of response and he encouraged members to respond.

195/20
The Clerk submitted a report setting out options for the precept and budget for 2021-22.  Although detailed consideration of budget lines could be taken at the January meeting the timescales required that members should, if possible, fix the overall precept requirement at this meeting.



RESOLVED that the Draft Budget be approved, subject to any detailed changes at the January meeting, and the Precept for 2021-22 be fixed at a level which would represent a 2% increase in Council Tax payable by individual households.
196/20
Members considered issues relating to the Council’s property and assets.

197/20
The Clerk advised members of matters relating to Sandy Croft.



RESOLVED
a) that the fencing between the brook and the public entrance be replaced by the Ciuncil’s usual contractor within a budget fixed at £400;





b) that a firm quote be obtained for the provision of a water supply at a cost of £100 as fixed by the water company.

198/20
It was noted that the illuminated livestock on the Memorial Garden had been well received by local residents.

199/20
Members considered the Clerk’s briefing on the clearing of overgrown pavements. Although there were several areas of concern it was agreed that the priorities should be from Old Hall, Betley to Post Office Lane, Balterley followed by the section from the former garage, Wrinehill to the Madeley parish boundary. However the cost of clearing these sections would significantly exceed the available budget. The Clerk suggested that if members wished to proceed with the work they could “draw forward” the 2021-22 budgetary provision, on the understanding that no budget would then be available until April 2022.



RESOLVED that the Clerk be authorised to draw up a programme of work with the Council’s usual contractors within the budget provided across the financial years 2020-21 and 2021-22.
200/20
Area issues raised by members were considered. A member had received a complaint from a resident regarding parking on pavements in the village. A longstanding issue it was felt that there was no easy answer given the constraints of the layout of the centre of the village and the shortage of off-street parking. It was agreed that the local police officer would be approached for advice, and to ask for a police attendance to address any illegal parking particularly at school times. It was noted that flytipping near Den Lane railway bridge (technically outwith the parish) had not been removed despite having been reported to the local authority (Cheshire East).

201/20
The Clerk tabled correspondence received since the last meeting. A letter from the Madeley U3A regarding volunteer tree planting was noted and the Clerk was asked to establish the precise arrangements prioposed.

202/20
The Clerk submitted to members a list of  payments made by him since the previous meeting and for which he was seeking reimbursement. He apologised that he had not provided a copy of the latest Bank Statement to the Chairman.   


RESOLVED that the Council 





a) notes that since the last meeting the Clerk had arranged payment of the following  : 


RBL Poppy Appeal
Donation


£     37.00

Plumbfix

Memorial Garden

£     22.48

TW Heler & Son
Highways works

£   102.00

Shires Pay Services
Payroll


£     39.60

L Rimmer

Memorial Garden

£   740.00

b) authorises the following payments:

G Griffiths

Reimbursementss

£   941.08
1516





c) resolves that the Financial Statement be received and 



approved.
203/20
Members considered issues relating to council communication.

204/20
Date of next scheduled meeting: Thursday 28th January 2021.

* No corrections were subsequently identified.

